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Preface

People in Asia have lived with natural disasters since time 
immemorial? Asian history bears cogent witness to mankind's 
attempts to mitigate the effects of catastrophes. In China, flood 
data go back to 206 B.C? the first dykes on the Yellow River 
were constructed more than two thousand years ago and those on 
the Red River in Vietnam, nine hundred years ago? the seismome
ter was invented in China eighteen hundred years ago? the rain 
gauge was invented in Korea five hundred years ago? in India, it 
is recorded that during the famine of 1630-1632, Emperor Shah 
Jahan opened soup kitchens, gave a lakh and a half to charity and 
remitted one-eleventh of the land revenue of the affected area? 
and the principles for famine relief formulated by the Famine 
Commission in India, in 1878, have yet to be improved upon.

Although we have made significant advances in our technical 
understanding of hazards, our knowledge of the sociological, 
psychological, and economic facets of mankind*s preparation for, 
and response to, disasters has made little progress.

We need systematic socioeconomic research to strengthen our 
understanding of how people— individually and in groups— respond 
to the environment, hazards, and emergencies. Not only will this 
yield a better understanding of man and society, the information 
will form the basis for the development of more effective hazard 
management policies and programs.

The disciplinary study of disasters by social scientists is 
comparatively new, in fact, in many countries it is virtually 
non-existent. Certainly, throughout Asia and the Pacific, there 
are few national universities or research institutes with social 
science programs in the disaster field? few countries have assem
bled a substantive collection of social science literature on 
disasters? and few social scientists have participated in disas
ter studies. This situation confirms the importance of the 
Asian Disaster Preparedness Center/University of Delaware Disas
ter Research Center Seminar on Research Socioeconomic As
pects of Disaster in the Asia-Pacific Region.

The overall objective of the Seminar was "to stimulate social 
science research on disasters so as to strengthen disaster man
agement efforts and increase basic understanding.H Specifically, 
the goals were to

* assess the current status of social science research in 
the Asia-Pacific region



* share information on current concepts in disaster 
research

* assess current research findings

* discuss research methods and multidisciplinary 
collaboration in disaster research

* identify research topics that should be given prior
ity in disaster research

* suggest how disaster research programs might be 
implemented and strengthened.

The uniqueness of the Seminar deserves highlighting for, to our 
knowledge, it was the first of its kind in the region. It recog
nized the need for a multidisciplinary analysis of the disaster
matrix, work in which social scientists have an important role to 
play; it accepted that all countries are different and so solu
tions to problems must reflect the varying sets of circumstances
and cultures found throughout the region; and it recognized the 
clear benefits of sharing information— among researchers, disci
plines, policy makers, program implementators, and countries.

To achieve those formidable goals, the Asian Disaster Prepared
ness Center (ADPC) and the Disaster Research Center (University 
of Delaware) first sought to identify those social scientists 
within Asia who are research oriented, who are based at an aca
demic or research institute, and who have participated in disas
ter research in their respective countries. Social scientists 
with long experience in disaster research from Australia, Canada, 
and the United States were invited as participants and observers. 
As listed in the attached annex, some 31 persons from 10 coun
tries participated.

It was an exciting meeting. The discussions were rich and the 
shared information useful. It was an event with the potential for 
making a substantial contribution to basic knowledge and better 
disaster preparedness and response. If, on reflection, there was 
one regret, it would be that the Seminar was too short; there 
should have been more time for discussion on virtually every 
topic.

Most importantly, it is hoped that participants were encouraged 
by the Seminar to become more active in disaster research. The 
long-term contribution of the Seminar to the work of social 
scientists who attended will be confirmed with time.



We wish to express appreciation of all the efforts taken to make 
the Seminar the success it was. Of notable importance was the 
excellent work done by the staff of the Disaster Research Center, 
who prepared the proposal and did the groundwork. Dr. Russell R. 
Dynes, working with Mr. Everett M. Ressler, of ADPC, played 
a particularly important role in planning the Seminar, selecting 
participants, co-chairing the workshop, and preparing this re
port.

We thank the participants whose preseminar work and whose en
thusiastic involvement in the discussions contributed so much. We 
also thank the staff of ADPC, who deserve commendation for the 
"behind the scenes" organizational support that enabled the 
workshop to run smoothly.

Lastly, we wish to express appreciation to the U.S. National 
Science Foundation, Science in Developing Countries Division, for 
the financial support that made the Seminar possible.

Brian Ward
Director
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Introduction

The Seminar on Research on Socioeconomic Aspects of Disaster in 
the Asia-Pacific Region was held at the Asian Disaster Prepared
ness Center, Asian Institute of Technology, Bangkok, Thailand, 
March 22 - 24, 1989. It was jointly sponsored by ADPC and the 
Disaster Research Center, University of Delaware, U.S.A. The 
Seminar was supported by a grant from the Science in Developing 
Countries Program (SDC) within the awards program of the U.S. 
National Science Foundation (NSF). Under that program, conference 
grants are provided for seminars that are are research oriented 
and focused on developing-country problems.

Attempts were made to identify social science researchers within 
the Asia-Pacific region who had professional experience or a 
strong interest in disaster research. At least one representa
tive from each of the following countries accepted the invitation 
to participate: Bangladesh, India, Nepal, Philippines, Singa
pore, Sri Lanka, and Thailand. Regretably, the participants from 
Malaysia and Indonesia, who had been invited to attend, were not 
able to come to the Seminar. Four scholars from the U.S attended 
the conference, in addition to Russell R. Dynes, Co-Director of 
the Disaster Research Center, who was a Fulbright Lecturer/con
sultant at the ADPC at the time of the Seminar. Interest in the 
Seminar and knowledge about it led scholars from Australia and 
Canada to request that they be allowed as observers. That re
quest was granted and, in addition, representatives from interna
tional agencies, such as UNESCO and from affiliated faculties at 
the Asian Institute of Technology also attended. For ADPC, 
Everett M. Ressler, Program Coordinator, acted as co-organizer of 
the Seminar, and Mr. Brian Ward and Dr. Satyendra Gupta, of ADPC, 
also participated in the planning and implementation of the 
Seminar.

The report is divided into three parts. Part I includes a more 
detailed description of the structure of the Seminar, a consoli
dated report of the status of social science research on disaster 
within the region, and a statement of the concerns identified by 
the participants as focal points for future research. In addi
tion, the participants also identified strategies that could 
facilitate the implementation of those collective research goals. 
Part I, then, presents the collective conclusions from the semi
nar, stated in terms of necessary and potentially productive 
research opportunities for social scientists in the Asia-Pacific 
region.



Part II will consist of a consolidated bibliography of social 
science research in the region, and bibliographic sources that 
were identified by participants. Those sources are supplemented 
by references from the ADPC and DRC libraries. The literature on 
disaster, in general, is scattered throughout a variety of 
sources, particularly in Asia. When completed, the bibliography 
will constitute the most inclusive set of references now avail
able.

Part III will include substantive papers that were used as refer
ence materials at the Seminar. Those papers include an overall 
paper on conceptualizing disaster in ways productive for social 
science research (Dynes), reviews of existing research that have 
focused on mitigation, preparedness, and response and recovery, 
(Nigg, Kreps, Tierney, Quarantelli), field research (Britton), 
and more extensive discussions of the research tradition in India 
and Bangladesh (Ragavulu, Alam).

The last two Parts will be published separately and will be 
available from the Disaster Research Center, University of Dela
ware, and from the Asian Disaster Preparedness Center.



Overview of Seminar

Day 1: March 2 2 , 1989

The Seminar was opened at 8:00 on March 22 at the AIT Center.
The participants were welcomed by Mr. Everett M. Ressler, Program 
Coordinator, ADPC, Prof. Alastair M. North, President, AIT, Mr. 
Brian Ward, Director, ADPC, and Prof. Russell R. Dynes, Co- 
Director, DRC. The participants were presented by Ressler and the 
ADPC staff was introduced by Ward. The participants were then 
asked to introduce themselves more fully by providing details 
about their institutions and their disaster research 
experience.Ressler then conducted an overall review of the goals 
and structure of the Seminar.

Prof. Dynes opened the major discussions of the Seminar by pre
senting his paper "Conceptualizing Disaster in Ways Productive 
for Social Science Research". In that discussion, he outlined 
the diversity of approaches that have been used to study disas
ter, and some of the intellectual history of the field within the 
social sciences. He suggested that a sharpened focus for the 
social sciences could be obtained if such research focused on 
social systems, not physical agents? on social organization, not 
social disorganization; on social response, not "victimization"? 
and on the continuity of behavior, not on the discontinuity of 
behavior.

Dynes then focused on the community in the emergency period, 
suggesting that the community is a social unit with cross-nation- 
al and cross-cultural applicability and that the emergency period 
is critical since other disaster phases— mitigation, preparedness 
and recovery— are dependant on the consequences of the emergency 
period. Several different "community” disaster types were elabo
rated. He also suggested that alternative conceptions of disas
ter events can be based on social processes, and that systems 
theory can also be used to test general theories in the social 
and behavioral sciences. He expressed hope that the development 
of a research agenda for the Asia-Pacific region could be firmly 
grounded in previous research. In future, this body of research 
would be more secure and applicable not only for theory building, 
but for reducing the social costs of disasters.

After lunch. Ward described ADPC1s program. The Center*s serv
ices include a range of training programs, information, postdis
aster evaluation reports, technical and general project develop
ment, and support to national programs through advisory and 
consulting services. The presentation was followed by a video 
screening, "Myths and Realities of Disaster", produced by the Pan



American Health Organization. The tape highlighted several 
widely held notions about disasters that are contradicted by 
actual experience. In particular, the tape focused on the medi
cal aspects of disaster response and questioned, among other 
things, the common assumption that international medical help is 
necessary when a disaster occurs in a developing country. The 
video suggested that local medical resources are usually suffi
cient and international aid actually diverts the attention of 
local resources away from important tasks. A second video was 
shown to introduce issues that were discussed later.

During the first two days, country-specific discussions were 
interspersed among the substantive discussions. Each of the 
participants from the Asia-Pacific region was asked to prepare a 
bibliography of disaster-related social science materials in his 
or her own country, and to bring copies to the Seminar so that 
the material could be deposited in ADPC1s library. Those partic
ipants were asked to identify on-going social science research in 
their respective countries and identify critical disaster issues 
that needed to be researched.

Rather than summarize individual presentations separately here, 
certain overall conclusions have been drawn. The social science 
literature on disasters in the Asia-Pacific region is sparse and 
scattered. It is found in many forms, such as research articles 
and monographs, sometimes published outside of the country where 
the research was conducted, or published as one part of a larger 
study that included many other disciplinary contributions. There 
are also, in certain instances, social science contributions 
"buried" in government and nongovernment reports. Any existing 
research covers diverse disaster agents and is spread over the 
entire disaster "cycle", although a considerable amount of the 
literature concerns "postimpact" consequences.

Some of the differences found among participating countries could 
be explained by the size of the country and the degree of their 
disaster proneness. There is less literature in Singapore, for 
instance, than in India; less literature in Thailand than in the 
Philippines. Other explanations of the differences in the quan
tity and quality of social science disaster literature found in 
different countries, are related to the interest that social 
scientists have in conducting research and the encouragement that 
they receive. In several countries, there is little such sup
port. In no country is there a critical mass of persons interest
ed in undertaking research on disasters, and often there are 
limited outlets for publishing research findings. In addition, 
to date, in many countries, social scientists have focused on 
other research issues seen as more relevant to economic develop
ment. Most participants, however, were optimistic about the 
possibilities for future research on disaster and the publication



of findings. Several noted an increasing interest on the part 
of their governments in disaster planning and official acknowl
edgment of the critical relationship between disaster effects and 
development progress. Participants presenting country-specific 
papers expected that one important result of the Seminar would be 
to stimulate interest among social scientists in their country so 
that, in future, the volume and the quality of research would 
increase.

During the first day, there were country presentations on Bangla
desh (Alam); Philippines (Tapay)? India (Raghavulu); and Thailand 
(Amara).

Day 2: March 23, 1989

Country presentations were continued: Nepal (Sharma, Gurung), 
Australia (Britton); Singapore (Khondker); and Sri Lanka (Tenna- 
koon).

The second day was devoted primarily to an overview of the exist
ing research on disaster and how social scientists conceptualize 
research issues. There was also a review of the current body of 
knowledge and potential research directions. The presentations 
were arranged in terms of the disaster phases— mitigation, pre
paredness, and emergency response and recovery. This uniform 
categorization is utilized by Drabek in his compilation of re
search findings, which was provided to the participants.

Ms. Joanne Nigg discussed the research efforts on disaster miti
gation, suggesting that it showed great multidisciplinary diver
sity with the interest, for instance, of geographers predominat
ing in the early years, and now it was the interest shown by 
political scientists, economists, policy analysts, and decision 
theorists that was most important. Because of that diversity, 
however, there has been little systematic theoretical development 
concerning mitigation.

Nigg pointed out that hazards research explains social adjustment 
to possible future disaster events. Much of the existing re
search examines types of adjustments to environmental hazards.
One area of concentration has been to look at how people think 
about environmental hazards, often on how people live with 
threats. Another research focus shifts from cognitive studies to 
behavioral studies, which concentrate on individual or collec
tive action to reduce risk. In general, Nigg suggested that 
research on mitigation should start with accounting for the 
emergence of, interest in, awareness of, and concern about an 
environmental hazard. Beyond that, the research should center on 
solutions that are considered acceptable (and by whom) to do 
something about the risk? This would direct research into the



policy process— the decision making processes adopted in hazard 
mitigation policies, and an evaluation of the success of those 
policies.

Nigg pointed out that there is little empirical evidence for a 
relationship between hazard awareness and behavior. In addition, 
the relationship between "experience” and behavior is very com
plex. "Experience” of a threat often leads to its underestima
tion.

One area of research focused on the consequences of experience on 
the development of disaster "subcultures". Nigg suggested that 
understanding mitigation policy formulation and its adoption were 
increasingly important, especially since many nations were de
veloping and implementing various types of mitigation policies. 
Some current research suggests that the expected results of such 
policies and legislations may have unintended consequences.

Kreps opened the discussion on preparedness and the types of 
measures that are effective in an emergency response. His discus
sion was based on an ongoing analysis of data archives at the 
Disaster Research Center. Those archives, which have been gath
ered over a number of years in a variety of disaster occasions, 
contain in-depth interviews with a wide range of organizational 
personnel about their activities during an emergency. Kreps 
indicated that the foundations of emergency management are im
provisation and preparedness, and that they are interrelated and 
essential. Without improvisation, emergency management loses the 
flexibility needed to meet changing conditions. Without prepar
edness, emergency management loses the clarity of purpose 
required to meet disaster needs. Kreps suggested that by apply
ing those two processes to the efforts to prepare on the part of 
various social units, the ability of those units to improvise 
also increases.

Starting with this formulation, Kreps then made a number of 
suggestions as to the direction emergency planning should take.
He critiqued the command-and-control model which, it is suggested 
by some, should be the norm for emergency planning. He suggested 
that considerably more research attention should be given to 
mechanisms of coordination. He also indicated the importance of 
understanding that, for most local communities, disasters do not 
occur frequently enough to provide a sustained threat. As a 
result, emergency preparedness is often not given high priority. 
Kreps1 paper further indicated that notions about preparedness 
have to be firmly rooted in empirical assessments of actual 
disaster situations, rather than governed by normative ideas 
about what "should" happen. Research knowledge of the emergency 
period provided the base for his assessment of the importance, 
the direction, and the nature of preparedness efforts. Thus,



they also provided a number of ideas on future research in the 
Asia-Pacific region.

In terms of the continuity of the various disaster phases, Kath
leen Tierney suggested certain important areas for research in 
the emergency period. In particular, she singled out the impor
tance of the study of the warning process. Research has shown 
that it is not a simple stimulus-and-response sequence nor 
simply a matter of the accurate transmission of •'scientific" 
information. She suggested the importance of understanding 
dimensions of the source of warning, such as its credibility and 
legitimacy, the message, such as its comprehensiveness, consist
ency and precision, the channels, such as their variety and 
pervasiveness, and the characteristics of the receivers, such as 
their prior experience with disaster and their social character
istics. The research summary on warning systems, by Mileti and 
Soronsen, was distributed to the participants and further 
stressed the point that hearing messages is not the same as 
getting people to take protective action. Tierney also commented 
that the "myths" of disaster behavior that prevail among disaster 
researchers are also widespread among emergency managers.

Tierney also suggested that, although organizational behavior and 
involvement in disaster had been the focus of much research, 
especially at the Disaster Research Center, there had also been 
considerable research on issues, such as role conflict and the 
absence of role abandonment in emergency organizations. She 
indicated, however, that there are many opportunities for the 
study of emergent structures in emergency situations. In addi
tion, major community problems in the emergency period, such as 
covergence and interoganizational coordination, still represent 
important areas for research.

Quarantelli completed this research overview by pointing out that 
historical records suggest that most social systems have experi
enced disasters and have coped with them. There are a few excep
tions. Some small societies have disappeared as a result of 
being unable to cope with disaster; on occasion, a community, 
such as Pompeii, has been destroyed; and certainly individuals 
and family units have died. The overall picture, however, is 
quite clear— most communities and individuals survive. Disasters 
are only one of a number of problems that confront social sys
tems. Quarantelli indicated that the terminology used to de
scribe a disaster period often implies different goals— recon
struction emphasizes attention to the physical impact of the 
disaster, restoration suggests that society should be built back 
to the same point as it was before the disaster, and recovery im
plies concern with the general "social" health of the human 
community.



Quarantelli further indicated that some research is centered on 
what people learn from a disaster, and on the physical and 
mental health consequences of these events. He pointed out that 
people often say that they "learn11 from disaster, but they can't 
remember what it was that they learned. He suggested that, in 
general, there seem to be few permanent mental health conse
quences of the disaster experience but that there may be signifi
cant ones for the "first responders” who confront unique situa
tions, such as the dismemberment death of children. Existing 
research has shown that certain families are worse off after a 
disaster and others have improved their situation. Research 
questions should be phrased to take account the conditions 
under with differential effects occur.

Quarantelli also suggested that there are potentially interesting 
research questions on the conditions of institutionalization of 
emergent groups during the recovery period, as well as on the 
organizational and community changes that can occur during the 
emergency, which become a permanent feature of the postrecovery 
social system. Finally, Quarantelli suggested that the conse
quences of relocation during the emergency period and in the 
recovery phase need further research, especially if relocation of 
populations is considered as an intergral part of future disaster 
mitigation efforts.

After the overview of the research literature, the participants 
were divided into the following smaller discussion groups: Zarco
chaired the group on Mitigation, Tennakoon chaired Preparedness, 
Alam and Khondker chaired Emergency Response, and Raghavulu 
chaired Recovery. The subgroups met on the evening of the 2 4th 
to draft a list of research concerns appropriate for the Asia- 
Pacific region.

Day 3: March 24, 1989

The last day of the Seminar opened with a discussion of interdis
ciplinary issues, initiated by Ward and further developed by 
Gupta. Gupta suggested interrelationships among various disci
plinary approaches to disaster phenomena. He used, by way of 
illustrations, the relationship between meteorological forecasts 
and warning systems in the Philippines, and, on rebuilding 
strengthened housing in earthquake-prone areas, the relationship 
between engineering solutions and the concerns of social scien
tists. In the the discussion that followed, Atal suggested that 
the role of the social scientist should not be seen as convincing 
people to accept structural solutions. Other participants sug
gested that disaster research should be seen as multidisciplinary 
father than interdisciplinary. Though, clearly, research on 
disaster involves many different disciplines, each one should 
approach the research agenda in terms of its own disciplinary



traditions, rather than in terms of the concepts found in other 
disciplines.

Britton initiated a discussion on field research in the context 
of the disaster impact environment. He suggested that a future 
research focus in the Asia-Pacific region might be to establish a 
database of case studies. Such a database would provide re
searchers with a base-line of empirically validated materials on 
various system-level responses to the different phases of disas
ter. He further stated that such a database could best be de
veloped by triangulation— the application of combined social 
science strategies.

In general, the discussion that followed suggested that research 
on disasters does not require any special methodologies. On the 
other hand, research efforts that focus on the emergency period 
necessitate research preparation and necessary resources. Studies 
on recovery often require data collection efforts extending over 
several years. The implementation of such research is often 
hampered by lengthy administrative requirements to obtain re
search funding, as well as by a tendency for established grant 
and reporting procedures to inhibit understanding of the longer- 
term consequences of disaster.

In the late morning, the chairs of the various subgroups reported 
on the topics that had been identified as research concerns. A 
request was also made to meet again in subgroups to prioritize 
these suggestions. That option was accepted and the subgroups 
met to further refine their discussion and choices. The results 
of those discussions were brought back for additional considera
tion by all of the participants. After arriving at a consensus 
on the items of the research agenda, discussion then focused on 
how to implement such an agenda. Those concerns will be identi
fied in the following section.

The participants provided anonymous evaluations of the Seminar 
structure and content, and stated their reactions to the discus
sions and conclusions. The Seminar was closed at 5:00 pm with 
brief remarks by Ward, Ressler, and Dynes.



Research Concerns

prefatory Note: There was general agreement that the disaster
phases used to develop the listing of research concerns should 
not be considered distinct time periods, but rather used to 
point to certain types of activities that could be the focus of 
research. In addition, the "emergency" response period will vary 
by institutional sector e.g., the warning activity may be com
pleted before the emergency medical activity starts. Given those 
considerations, the degree of overlap between items may not 
conform to "logical" separation but reflect reality.

The statements are phrased in terms of research concerns rather 
than in terms of statements of possible relationships. There was 
consensus that the current research base was not sufficiently 
grounded to develop a narrow agenda.

A. Research Topics With High Priority

In order to effectively and efficiently increase the research 
base in the Asia-Pacific region, identifying items of high prior
ity would provide information that would have immediate theoreti
cal and policy returns. The following topics were identified as 
being especially important:

1. Studies of public awareness and knowledge of locally 
relevant hazards and of the preventative actions that 
can be taken in relation to such hazards.

2. Studies of the interrelationships between structural 
and nonstructural mitigation measures and their social 
consequences. In particular, the research focus should 
consider issues of equity— who benefits from such 
measures and who does not.

3. Studies that structurally map the formal and informal 
warning systems in communities within the region. The 
warning system here is seen as a very complex social 
process and not simply "official" forecasts and media 
repetition.

4. Studies of the relationship between the degree of 
preparedness in a society and its national development 
goals. Particular attention should be given to the 
structural location of preparedness activities within 
the government, and the relationship of that activity 
to other national government agencies and other re
gional and local government units.



5. Studies on the ways in which social characteristics 
affect family response to disaster, particularly on the 
importance of social class.

6. Studies on the role of mass media organizations in 
relationship to both disaster preparedness and re
sponse. In particular, are there differences in how 
mass media organizations see their role in providing 
warning information and/or other types of disaster 
related information?

7. Studies on the effect of the nature of the political 
regime on emergency response and other recovery proc
ess. In the Asia-Pacific region, there is considerable 
variation in government and administrative forms. 
Valuable comparative studies could be undertaken.

8. Studies of official planning and the efforts to take 
into account the planning of indigenous responses. In 
the Asia- Pacific region, there are nations with quite 
diverse, ethnic, religious, and cultural groups. How 
are those differences reflected in planning efforts?

9. Studies of the delivery and allocation of international 
disaster assistance. Since many countries in the 
Asia-Pacific region are recipients of international aid 
following a major disaster, what factors in the world 
system affect the nature, form, and direction of that 
assistance?

10. Studies of the ways in which the structure and mission 
of international donor agencies inhibit or facilitate 
the nature of disaster assistance and its delivery in 
countries of the Asia-Pacific region.

The following are more specific lists of research concerns as 
formulated by respective participant subgroups.

B. Mitigation

1. How are concerns for particular hazards translated into 
legislation? Who becomes involved in the public 
policy process? What issues are raised and what social 
costs are identified? The emphasis here is on the 
process involved in the social definition of hazards 
and how those hazards gain legislative attention.

2. What types of hazards are highlighted by different 
development practices?



3. What social and cultural factors determine the selec
tion of hazards?

4. What is the level of awareness of specific hazards in 
communities within countries of the Asia- Pacific 
region?

5. Are there communities within the society that have 
developed a disaster "sub-culture”? How does this 
affect their perception of the need for the development 
of mitigation policies?

6. What folk beliefs about disaster "precursors" exist in 
communities within the region? How do those beliefs 
relate to hazard awareness and collective mitigation 
activities?

7. What are the social and cultural variables within 
countries that could result in different priorities for 
mitigation policy?

8. Within the Asia- Pacific countries, how are current 
mitigation efforts perceived by various populations?

9. Within the Asia-Pacific region, how do various popula
tions assess the "cost-benefit" ratio of mitigation 
policy?

10. What is the level of hazard awareness among community 
planners and design profesionals?

11. Are there particular types of production strategies 
that could be emphasized in development that would 
mitigate the effects of hazards in the countries of the 
region?

Preparedness

1. To what extent is the importance of disaster planning 
accepted at: a) the national level; b) the regional 
level?

2. How does the level of acceptance of disaster planning 
differ among Asia-Pacific countries?

3. How are disaster preparedness efforts affected when a 
distinction is made between "serious" floods and "good" 
floods? How is that distinction implemented in terms 
of the structure of planning and intended action?



4. Given the considerable research that has been conducted 
on warning systems, how does the actual warning system 
in a country compare with what is generally considered 
a model system?

5. To what extent do informal warning systems exist in the 
countries of the region? How are those networks inte
grated into the more formal warning system?

6. What is the relationship between previous disaster 
experience and the level of disaster planning within 
specific communities?

7. To what extent are groups with special vulnerabilities, 
such as children, elderly, disabled, and other special 
populations e.g., prison inmates or hospital patients 
considered in existing disaster planning?

a) Are there baseline data on the vulnerability of 
various communities?

b) Are there baseline data on the level of prepared
ness of family units within communities?

c) Are there baseline data on the level of disaster 
preparedness of local communities?

8. Are there any special facilities, such as emergency 
operating centers, in the countries of the region?

9. Is the public aware of the technological hazards that 
accompany economic developments?

10. What is the role of the media in preparedness and, 
especially, in disaster awareness?

11. How can the different institutional sectors enhance 
their own disaster preparedness programs?

Emergency Response

1. How does social class affect family response to disas
ter?

2. How does family structure affect family response?

3. How do families1 social constructions of hazards affect 
their response in emergencies?



4.

5.

6.

7. 

8 . 

9.

10.

11. 

12 . 

13 .

14.

15.

16.

17.

18.

19.

2 0 .

How do families determine response strategies?

Do family coping strategies vary according to disaster 
agents and types?

How do children, disabled persons, and other special 
populations respond to disasters?

How do community structures affect emergency response?

How do religious beliefs affect community response?

Who makes decisions on behalf of the community?

To what extent does the designation of a specific 
agency as being responsible for emergency management 
affect the quality of the response?

What is the role of emergency groups in disaster re
sponse?

Under what conditions do emergency groups become insti
tutionalized following disasters?

What is the relationship between organizational cen
tralization and the effectiveness of emergency organi
zations?

Do the character and quality of emergency response vary 
according to the organization that takes the lead?

What role do mass media play in disaster response?

What is the relationship between the level of national 
development and the characteristics of emergency re
sponse?

How does political ideology affect emergency response?

How does the structure of government influence emergen
cy response?

How do intergovernment and interagency relationships 
(e.g., cooperation, conflict, and rivalry) affect 
response?

What is the role of non-government organizations 
(NGO’s) in emergency response?



21. What are the strengths and weaknesses of NGO's compared 
to government organizations?

22. How do cultural norms influence emergency response?

23. What are the different types of indigenous responses to 
hazards and disasters in the areas under studied?

24. To what extent do official plans take indigenous re
sponses into account?

25. What is the influence of global economic and political 
realities on international emergency response?

26. How do international bureaucracies inhibit or facili
tate disaster response?

Recovery

1. What is the pattern of group and organizational in
volvement during the emergency response period? How 
does that involvement change as the recovery stage 
approaches?

2. What factors influence variations in the duration of 
the recovery process in different communities?

3. Are there differences in the way in which social dif
ferentiation affects the recovery process?

4. Different organizations and groups have varying expec
tations for the direction of recovery and the speed of 
recovery. What are the social factors that account for 
those differences?

5 Since disasters produce differential consequences,
certain social units, such as families and communities, 
"lose" while others "gain". What are the social proc
esses that determine this outcome?

6. How does the pattern of "victimization” (injury and 
death) affect the length of the recovery process?

7. Families develop different coping mechanisms during the 
recovery phase. Are there differences in the degree of 
effectiveness of those mechanisms?

8. Some organizations change as a result of disaster.
Which changes are temporary, and which become institu
tionalized?



10.

Since some organizations change during the emergency 
period, how do those changes promote or inhibit the 
recovery process?

Many disaster "victims" develop expectations about the 
"help" that they might receive during recovery. How 
are those expectations affected by the actual amount of 
help they receive?



Strategies to Further 

Social Science Research on Disaster

The following strategies were suggested to encourage social
scientists to do more disaster research:.

1. Provide specialized training on disaster research to 
interested social scientists.

2. Encourage the acquisition and collection of social 
science literature on disaster by academic institu
tions.

3. Create a regional association of social scientists 
interested in disaster research.

4. Encourage disaster studies in university curriculum, 
and make financial support available for graduate- 
level work on disaster-related topics.

5. Create opportunities for the publication of disaster 
studies through existing journals, special issues of 
journals, or new publications.

6. Create a quick-response research capability (a "causal
ity fund", as one participant called· it) composed of: 
a) a reserve fund for use at the time of a disaster; b) 
research instruments developed and ready; and c) a 
roster of trained social science researchers.

7. Incorporate disaster research in existing programs.

The following strategies were suggested to encourage institu
tional support for social science research on disaster:

1. Efforts should be taken to strengthen existing social 
science research by providing additional funds, disas
ter literature, and exchange visits for interested 
researchers.

2. Every effort should be made to take advantage of oppor
tunities to undertake research at the time of a disas
ter.

3. The inclusion of social science components should be 
encouraged in disaster research conducted by other 
disciplines.



4. The United Nations-sponsored International Decade for 
Natural Disaster Reduction (IDNDR) should be a frame
work within which to conduct social science research, 
and encourage social science participation in the 
national committees that are being established for 
IDNDR activities.

5. "White papers" should be prepared and circulated to 
promote social science research on disaster.

6. Civil servants should be trained in social science 
research methodology as applied to the field of disas
ter.

7. Appropriate training materials should be developed.

c. The following strategies were suggested to obtain adequate 
funding for social science research.

1. Funding constraints should be identified, whether they 
be organizational or financial.

2. International organizations should be encouraged to 
support social science research.

D. The following strategies were suggested to encourage better 
collaboration among disaster researchers at the national and 
international level.

1. Promote and facilitate the circulation of disaster 
research information.

2. Collaborative interregional disaster research projects 
should be encouraged among universities and institutes.

3. Cross-cultural social science research should be en
couraged.

4. The disaster assessment teams sponsored by the US 
National Research Council should collaborate with 
national social scientists when carrying out assess
ments .

E. The following strategies were suggested to bring about a 
more widespread dissemination of social science research 
findings.

1. The establishment of national databanks should be 
encouraged.



2. There should be regular regional meetings of social 
scientists interested in disaster research.

3. There should be an information network for disaster 
researchers.

4. Consideration should be given to the creation of a 
regional association of disaster researchers.

5. When a large-scale disaster strikes, an attempt should 
be made to hold a meeting of interested social scien
tists .

F. The following strategies were suggested to facilitate the
integration of social science research findings into nation
al policy formulations and programs.

1. The establishment of databanks and information networks 
would increase the application and use of research 
findings.

2. Efforts should be made to encourage the dissemination 
of social science research results through the mass 
media.

3. The results of social science disaster research should 
be published in specialized journals that target spe
cific audiences.

4. staff of organizations concerned with disasters should 
receive basic research training.

5. Existing information networks should be used to share 
information.



Final Recommendations

The Seminar participants made the two following final recommenda
tions:

1. There should be a follow-up social science research 
seminar in 1990.

2. There should be a more complete collection and classi
fication of the social science literature on disaster 
in each country of the Asia-Pacific region.



Seminar Evaluations

An open-ended evaluation form was distributed at the end of 
the Seminar. It focused on three areas: strengths of the
Seminar? weaknesses of the Seminar; and, suggestions for 
subsequent seminars. The form solicited anonymous comments and 
was completed by 11 of 16 participants, excluding organizers and 
observers.

Strengths:

* The chance to meet colleagues who are working in field.

* The varied viewpoints on the research focus.

* The open discussions.

* The presence of scholars in the disaster field.

* The Seminar was well organized.

* The availability of valuable information and sources of 
data.

* The international backgrounds of the participants.

* The strong academic qualifications of all the partici
pants.

* The excellent facilities of AIT and the work of the
support staff.

* The identification of critical research issues.

* The beginning of networking among participants.

Weaknesses:

* The Seminar was too academic and theoretical.

* The Seminar was too short and the schedule too tight.

* There should have been more time for discussion.

* More time was needed to complete the research agenda.

* There was not enough time devoted to research methodol
ogies.



* The summaries of the papers that were presented should 
have been available to participants before the Seminar.

* The seating arrangement was too crowded.

Improvements:

* There should be more break periods.

* There should be more time for country-specific presen
tations and small group discussions.

* There should be more emphasis on research methodolo
gies .

* There should be more time for informal interaction.

* The seminar format should be more flexible.
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Stimulate social science research on disaster-
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* assess the current status of social science 
research on disaster in the Asia-Pacific 
region

* share information on current concepts in 
disaster research

* assess current research knowledge on disaster 
types and phases

* provide information on current research 
methods and mechanisms to better institution
alize research

* develop a research agenda based on the col
lective experience of the participants

Participants: Invited Seminar participants are social scientists
from eight countries of Asia, five from the United 
States, one from Australia, and one from Canada, 
who are research oriented, based at an academic or 
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lating disaster research in their respective 
countries. No more than 24 persons will be invit
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Asian Institute of Technology, and the Disaster 
Research Center at the university of Delaware.

U.S. National Science Foundation, Science in 
Developing Countries Division

Mr. Brian Ward, Director, Asian Disaster Prepared
ness Center, or Dr.Russell R. Dynes, Visiting 
Fulbright Scholar ADPC, Asian Institute of Tech
nology, Bangkok 10501, Thailand.





Seminar Objectives and Structure

Objectives

The objectives of the Seminar on Socioeconomic Aspects of Disas
ter in the Asia-Pacific Region, might be envisaged as attempting 
to answer the following questions:

1. What is known about social science considerations of 
disaster?

2. What social science research has taken place and is 
going on in the Asia region?

3. What are the perceived critical social science research 
issues in the region?

4. What social science research problems should be ad
dressed?

5. How might such a social science research agenda be 
implemented within the region?

Structure

The Seminar will be organized as follows:

1. Introduction (Ward)

2. Conceptualization of issue (Dynes, Ressler)

- Overview of current social science research

- Trends and gaps in social science research

3. Regional state-of-the-art (presentations by 
regional participants)

- Existing national studies of social science research 
on disaster

- Social science research on disaster currently being 
undertaken

- Perceived high priority research needs



4. Overview of the social science literature on disaster 
(Nigg, Kreps, Tierney, Quarantelli)
(mitigation, preparedness, response & recovery)

- Overview of concepts used in social science research

- Overview of research categories

- Overview of findings

5. Research issues and crossdisciplinary research (Brit
ton, Gupta)

6. Social science research agenda (developed during the 
Seminar

7. Implementation issues (developed during the workshop)

8. Conclusions and Recommendations (Seminar participants)

Prof. Russell Dynes 

Mr Everett M. Ressler





Disaster ResearcH Spectrum

As you are well aware, the field of disaster studies encompasses 
a very wide spectrum of social science issues. As each partici
pant is asked to identify and comment on disaster literature in 
the widest sense, the following broad categories are offered as a 
checklist. This list is not complete nor intended to be exclu
sive; it is meant only to aid in the search for literature and 
consideration of critical issues.

Mitigation

Hazard Perceptions

Hazard awareness and salience 
Correlates of hazard perception 
Hazard perceptions among emergency managers 
Public education
Media influence on hazard perceptions 
Disaster subcultures

Hazard Attitudes and Adjustments

Social adjustments and hazards 
Development of hazard insurance 
Adoption of hazard insurance 
Attitude toward earthquake prediction 
Anticipation of opposition to hazard mitigation 
Social factors affecting vulnerability 
Adoption of risk mitigation programs 
Disaster relief policies and outcomes 
Evaluation of hazard mitigation programs

Preparedness

Planning

Public acceptance of emergency planning 
Planning in community organizations 
Family disaster planning 
Local emergency management planning 
Integrated emergency management 
Designs of Emergency Operations Centers 
Relationship of media to planning
Planning for special populations— schools, disabled, persons 
Identification of planning principles



Warning

Disaster warning as a social process 
Individual response to warning 
Message qualities 
Confirmation behavior 
Group influences on warning process 
Responses to earthquake prediction 
Organizational processing of warning 
Components of a warning system

Response

Preimpact Mobilization

Evacuation rates
Family as evacuation units
Shelter selection
Evacuation of special populations
Disaster subcultures
Relation of evacuation to warning

Postimpact Mobilization

"Victim" reactions 
Search and rescue 
Convergence and mass assault 
Emergency group response 
Organizational response 
Community level response 
Delivery of emergency services

Recovery

Restoration

Victims' perception of recovery
Correlates of family recovery
Victims' relations with help sources
Rise of synthetic community
Conflict patterns
Pressures of normalcy
Relief differentials
Relocation
Outside help
Coordination of external aid



Reconstruction

Positive consequence of impact 
Negative consequence of impact 
Family recovery capacity 
Organizational adoption of change 
Blame assignment process 
Disaster-induced community change 
Dynamics of reconstruction process

Research Issues

Development of Research Teams

Collaborative research
Collaborative and cross-national research 
Research information and data collection 
Research publication outlets 
Research networks
Methodological issues in disaster research 
Theoretical approaches to disaster 
Research funding opportunities 
Data archives
Use of existing data for research purposes 
Validity of disaster statistics 
Disaster teaching and research programs 
Disciplinary differences in research focus

Policy Issues

Evaluation of National Disaster Policies

Comparative disaster systems 
Disaster legislation 
Formulation of disaster policy 
Political context of emergency operations 
Evolution of the United Nations system
Changing forms of political organization and their effects 
on disaster planning and legislation 
Disasters and development
Issues between international donors and recipient countries.

System Level

Type of response

Individual response 
Small group response 
Family response 
Community response



Emergency organization response 
National response 
International response 
Intersystem relationships

Disaster Agent

Area of Interest

Cyclone
Famine
Violent community conflict
Terrorism
Earthquake
Drought
Flash flood
Gradual flood
Fixed plant site accident
Hazardous and toxic accident
Volcanic eruption

Russell R. Dynes
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Syllabus

Topic & 
Objective

Presenter(s) Length (hr)

Opening address.

2. Introduction.

3. Program review 
& logistics.

4. Overview of 
current social 
science research 
in disaster field.

5. ADPC program.

6. Video ("Myths and 
Realities"); review 
trends in disaster 
management field; 
discussion.

7. Country reviews of 
social science literature 
and research priorities.

8. Overview of concepts
and findings on mitigation;

9. Overview of concepts
and findings on preparedness; 
discussion.

10. Overview of concepts
and findings on emergency 
response; discuss ion.

AIT President 
ADPC Director 
Seminar Director

1/2

Dynes/Participants 1 

Ressler 1/2

Dynes

Ward

Ressler

Participants

Nigg

Kreps

Tierney

1 1/2

1/2

1

4 1/2



Topic & 
Objective

Presenter(s) Lenght (hr)

11. Overview of concepts 
and findings on 
recovery; discussion.

12. Preliminary discussion 
on development of a 
social science research 
agenda.

13. Drafting of preliminary 
social science research 
agenda.

14. Consideration of 
social science research 
methodology in disaster 
field.

Quarantelli

Dynes

Small groups

Britton

15. Needs and benefits 
of applied and 
cross-disciplinary 
research.

Gupta

16. Plenary session to Dynes
discuss and finalize
social science research 
agenda.

17. Discussion of measures Ressler
to encourage social science 
research in the region.

18. Conclusions and Dynes
recommendations.

19. Closing remarks. Ward/Ressler/
Dynes

1

3/4

Evening

1/2

1/2

2

1 1/2 

1

1/4
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